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URL For More Information: 

www.fns.usda.gov/wic 

Agency Contact: 

Sharon Ackerman 
Agency Regulatory Officer 
Department of Agriculture 
Food and Nutrition Service 
Room 918 
3101 Park Center Drive 
Alexandria, VA 22302 
Phone: 703 305–2246 
Email: sheri.ackerman@fns.usda.gov 
RIN: 0584–AD71 

USDA—FNS 

16. SPECIAL SUPPLEMENTAL 
NUTRITION PROGRAM FOR WOMEN, 
INFANTS, AND CHILDREN (WIC): 
REVISIONS IN THE WIC FOOD 
PACKAGES 

Priority: 
Economically Significant. Major under 
5 USC 801. 

Legal Authority: 
42 USC 1786 

CFR Citation: 
7 CFR 246 

Legal Deadline: 
Final, Statutory, November 2006. 
CN and WIC Reauthorization Act of 
2004 (Public Law 108-265) requires 
issuance of final rule within 18 months 
of release of IOM Report. 

Abstract: 
This interim final rule implements the 
first comprehensive revisions to the 
WIC food packages since 1980. These 
revised food packages were developed 
to better reflect current nutrition 
science and dietary recommendations 
than do current food packages, within 
the parameters of current program 
costs. This interim final rule revises 
regulations governing the WIC food 
packages to align the WIC food 
packages with the Dietary Guidelines 
for Americans (DGA) (1) and current 
infant feeding practice guidelines of the 
American Academy of Pediatrics, better 
promote and support the establishment 
of successful long-term breastfeeding, 
provide WIC participants with a wider 
variety of food, and provide WIC State 
agencies with greater flexibility in 
prescribing food packages to 
accommodate participants with cultural 
food preferences. (05-006) 

Statement of Need: 
As the population served by WIC has 
grown and become more diverse over 

the last 20 years, the nutritional risks 
faced by participants have changed, 
and though nutrition science has 
advanced, the WIC supplemental food 
packages have remained largely 
unchanged. A rule is needed to 
implement recommended changes to 
the WIC food packages based on the 
current nutritional needs of WIC 
participants and advances in nutrition 
science. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 

The Child Nutrition and WIC 
Reauthorization Act of 2004, enacted 
on June 30, 2004, requires the 
Department to issue a final rule within 
18 months of receiving the Institute of 
Medicine’s report on revisions to the 
WIC food packages. This report was 
published and released to the public 
on April 27, 2005. 

Alternatives: 

FNS is in the process of developing a 
regulatory impact analysis that will 
address a variety of alternatives that are 
considered in the interim final 
rulemaking. A regulatory impact 
analysis will be published as an 
appendix to the interim final 
rulemaking. 

Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 

The regulatory impact analysis for the 
proposed rule provides a reasonable 
estimate of the anticipated effects of the 
interim final rule. This analysis 
estimated that the provisions of the 
proposed rule would have a minimal 
impact on the costs of overall 
operations of the WIC Program over 5 
years. The regulatory impact analysis 
was published as an appendix. 

Risks: 

The proposed rule to revise regulations 
pertaining to the supplemental foods 
provided through the WIC Program was 
published in the Federal Register on 
August 7, 2006 (71 FR 44784), with a 
90-day comment period. The regulatory 
impact analysis was published as an 
appendix. A total of 46,502 comment 
letters were received on the proposed 
rule. The interim final rule also 
provides a comment period. 
Opportunities for training on and 
discussion of the revised WIC food 
packages will be offered to State 
agencies and other entities as 
necessary. 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 
NPRM Comment 

Period End 

08/07/06 
11/06/06 

71 FR 44784 

Action Date FR Cite 

Interim Final Rule 12/00/07 
Interim Final Rule 02/00/08 

Effective 
Interim Final Rule 02/00/10 

Comment Period 
End 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 
No 

Small Entities Affected: 
Businesses 

Government Levels Affected: 
Local, State, Tribal 

URL For More Information: 

www.fns.usda.gov/wic 

URL For Public Comments: 

www.fns.usda.gov/wic 

Agency Contact: 

Sharon Ackerman 
Agency Regulatory Officer 
Department of Agriculture 
Food and Nutrition Service 
Room 918 
3101 Park Center Drive 
Alexandria, VA 22302 
Phone: 703 305–2246 
Email: sheri.ackerman@fns.usda.gov 
RIN: 0584–AD77 

USDA—Food Safety and Inspection 
Service (FSIS) 

PROPOSED RULE STAGE 

17. EGG PRODUCTS INSPECTION 
REGULATIONS 

Priority: 
Economically Significant. Major under 
5 USC 801. 

Unfunded Mandates: 
Undetermined 

Legal Authority: 
21 USC 1031 to 1056 

CFR Citation: 
9 CFR 590.570; 9 CFR 590.575; 9 CFR 
590.146; 9 CFR 590.10; 9 CFR 590.411; 
9 CFR 590.502; 9 CFR 590.504; 9 CFR 
590.580; 9 CFR 591; . . . 

Legal Deadline: 
None 

Abstract: 
The Food Safety and Inspection Service 
(FSIS) is proposing to require egg 
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products plants and establishments that 
pasteurize shell eggs to develop and 
implement Hazard Analysis and 
Critical Control Points (HACCP) 
systems and Sanitation Standard 
Operating Procedures (SOPs). FSIS also 
is proposing pathogen reduction 
performance standards that would be 
applicable to egg products and 
pasteurized shell eggs. FSIS is 
proposing to amend the Federal egg 
products inspection regulations by 
removing current requirements for prior 
approval by FSIS of egg products plant 
drawings, specifications, and 
equipment prior to their use in official 
plants. The Agency also plans to 
eliminate the prior label approval 
system for egg products. This proposal 
will not encompass shell egg packers. 
In the near future, FSIS will initiate 
non-regulatory outreach efforts for shell 
egg packers that will provide 
information intended to help them to 
safely process shell eggs intended for 
human consumption or further 
processing. 

Statement of Need: 
The actions being proposed are part of 
FSIS’ regulatory reform effort to 
improve FSIS’ shell egg and egg 
products food safety regulations, better 
define the roles of Government and the 
regulated industry, encourage 
innovations that will improve food 
safety, remove unnecessary regulatory 
burdens on inspected egg products 
plants, and make the egg products 
regulations as consistent as possible 
with the Agency’s meat and poultry 
products regulations. FSIS also is 
taking these actions in light of changing 
inspection priorities and recent 
findings of Salmonella in pasteurized 
egg products. 
This proposal is directly related to 
FSIS’ PR/HACCP initiative. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 
This proposed rule is authorized under 
the Egg Products Inspection Act (21 
U.S.C. 1031 to 1056). It is not the result 
of any specific mandate by the 
Congress or a Federal court. 

Alternatives: 
A team of FSIS economists and food 
technologists is conducting a cost-
benefit analysis to evaluate the 
potential economic impacts of several 
alternatives on the public, egg products 
industry, and FSIS. These alternatives 
include: (1) Taking no regulatory 
action; (2) requiring all inspected egg 
products plants to develop, adopt, and 
implement written sanitation SOPs and 
HACCP plans; and (3) converting to a 

lethality-based pathogen reduction 
performance standard many of the 
current highly prescriptive egg products 
processing requirements. The team will 
consider the effects of a uniform, 
across-the-board standard for all egg 
products; a performance standard based 
on the relative risk of different classes 
of egg products; and a performance 
standard based on the relative risks to 
public health of different production 
processes. 

Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 
FSIS is analyzing the potential costs of 
this proposed rulemaking to industry, 
FSIS and other Federal agencies, State 
and local governments, small entities, 
and foreign countries. The expected 
costs to industry will depend on a 
number of factors. These costs include 
the required lethality, or level of 
pathogen reduction, and the cost of 
HACCP plan and sanitation SOP 
development, implementation, and 
associated employee training. The 
pathogen reduction costs will depend 
on the amount of reduction sought and 
on the classes of product, product 
formulations, or processes. 
Relative enforcement costs to FSIS and 
Food and Drug Administration may 
change because the two agencies share 
responsibility for inspection and 
oversight of the egg industry and a 
common farm-to-table approach for 
shell egg and egg products food safety. 
Other Federal agencies and local 
governments are not likely to be 
affected. 
Egg and egg product inspection systems 
of foreign countries wishing to export 
eggs and egg products to the U.S. must 
be equivalent to the U.S. system. FSIS 
will consult with these countries, as 
needed, if and when this proposal 
becomes effective. 
This proposal is not likely to have a 
significant impact on small entities. 
The entities that would be directly 
affected by this proposal would be the 
approximately 80 federally inspected 
egg products plants, most of which are 
small businesses, according to Small 
Business Administration criteria. If 
necessary, FSIS will develop 
compliance guides to assist these small 
firms in implementing the proposed 
requirements. 
Potential benefits associated with this 
rulemaking include: Improvements in 
human health due to pathogen 
reduction; improved utilization of FSIS 
inspection program resources; and cost 
savings resulting from the flexibility of 
egg products plants in achieving a 
lethality-based pathogen reduction 

performance standard. Once specific 
alternatives are identified, economic 
analysis will identify the quantitative 
and qualitative benefits associated with 
each alternative. 

Human health benefits from this 
rulemaking are likely to be small 
because of the low level of (chiefly 
post-processing) contamination of 
pasteurized egg products. In light of 
recent scientific studies that raise 
questions about the efficacy of current 
regulations, however, it is likely that 
measurable reductions will be achieved 
in the risk of foodborne illness. 

The preliminary anticipated annualized 
costs of the proposed action are 
approximately $7.0 million. The 
preliminary anticipated benefits of the 
proposed action are approximately 
$90.0 million per year. 

Risks: 

FSIS believes that this regulatory action 
may result in a further reduction in the 
risks associated with egg products. The 
development of a lethality-based 
pathogen reduction performance 
standard for egg products, replacing 
command-and-control regulations, will 
remove unnecessary regulatory 
obstacles to, and provide incentives for, 
innovation to improve the safety of egg 
products. 

To assess the potential risk-reduction 
impacts of this rulemaking on the 
public, an intra-Agency group of 
scientific and technical experts is 
conducting a risk management analysis. 
The group has been charged with 
identifying the lethality requirement 
sufficient to ensure the safety of egg 
products and the alternative methods 
for implementing the requirement. FSIS 
has developed new risk assessments for 
SE in eggs and for Salmonella spp. in 
liquid egg products to evaluate the risk 
associated with the regulatory 
alternatives. 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 07/00/08 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 

No 

Small Entities Affected: 

Businesses, Governmental Jurisdictions 

Government Levels Affected: 

Federal, State 

Federalism: 

Undetermined 
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Agency Contact: 

Victoria Levine 
Program Analyst, Regulations and 
Petitions Policy Staff 
Department of Agriculture 
Food Safety and Inspection Service 
1400 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20250 
Phone: 202 720–5627 
Fax: 202 690–0486 
Email: victoria.levine@fsis.usda.gov 
RIN: 0583–AC58 

USDA—FSIS 

18. ∑ CHANGES TO REGULATORY 
JURISDICTION OVER CERTAIN FOOD 
PRODUCTS CONTAINING MEAT AND 
POULTRY 

Priority: 
Other Significant. Major status under 5 
USC 801 is undetermined. 

Legal Authority: 
21 U.S.C. 601(j); 21 U.S.C. 454(f) 

CFR Citation: 
9 CFR 303.1; 9 CFR 381.15 

Legal Deadline: 
None 

Abstract: 
The Food Safety and Inspection Service 
(FSIS) and the Food and Drug 
Administration (FDA) have concluded 
that a clearer approach to determining 
jurisdiction over meat and poultry 
products is possible. This approach 
involves considering the contribution of 
the meat or poultry ingredients to the 
identity of the food. FSIS is proposing 
to amend the Federal meat and poultry 
products inspection regulations to 
provide consistency and predictability 
in the jurisdiction over nine products 
or product categories for which there 
has historically been confusion 
concerning whether these products fall 
within the jurisdiction of FSIS or FDA. 
These proposed changes would exempt 
cheese and cheese products prepared 
with less than 50% meat or poultry; 
breads, rolls and buns prepared with 
less than 50% meat or poultry; dried 
poultry soup mixes; flavor bases and 
flavors; pizza with meat or poultry; and 
salad dressings prepared with less than 
50% meat or poultry from the 
requirements of the Federal Meat 
Inspection Act and the Poultry Product 
Inspection Act and would clarify that 
bagel dogs, natural casings, and close 
faced-sandwiches are subject to the 
requirements of the Federal Meat 
Inspection Act and the Poultry 
Products Inspection Act. 

Statement of Need: 

Over the years, FSIS has made 
decisions about the jurisdiction under 
which food products containing meat 
or poultry ingredients are produced 
based on the amount of meat or poultry 
in the product; whether the product is 
represented as a meat or poultry 
product (that is, whether a term that 
refers to meat or poultry is used on 
labeling); whether the product is 
perceived by consumers as a product 
of the meat or poultry industries; and 
whether the product contains poultry 
or meat from an accepted source. With 
regard to the consumer perception 
factor, FSIS made decisions on a case-
by-case basis, mostly in response to 
situations involving determinations for 
compliance and enforcement. Although 
this case-by-case approach resulted in 
decisions that made sense at the time 
that they were made, a review in 2004-
2005 by a working group of FSIS and 
FDA representatives highlighted that 
some of the decisions do not appear 
to be fully consistent with other 
product decisions and that the 
reasoning behind various 
determinations were not fully 
articulated or supported. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 

Under the Federal Meat Inspection Act 
(FMIA) (21 U.S.C. 601-695), the Poultry 
Products Inspection Act (PPIA) (21 
U.S.C. 451-470), and the Egg Products 
Inspection Act (EPIA) (21 U.S.C. 1032), 
and the regulations that implement 
these Acts, FSIS has authority over all 
meat food and poultry products and 
processed egg products. Under the 
Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 
(FFDCA) and the regulations that 
implement it, FDA has authority over 
all foods not under FSIS’ jurisdiction, 
including dairy, bread and other grain 
products, vegetables and other produce, 
and other products, such as seafood. 

According to the provisions of the 
FMIA and PPIA, the Secretary has the 
authority to exempt certain human food 
products from the definition of a meat 
food product (21 U.S.C. 601(j)) or a 
poultry product (20 U.S.C. 454(f)) based 
on either of two factors: (1) the product 
contains only a relatively small 
proportion of livestock ingredients or 
poultry ingredients, or (2) the product 
historically has not been considered by 
consumers as a product of the meat 
food or poultry industry, and under 
such conditions as he or she may 
prescribe to ensure that the livestock 
or poultry ingredients are not 
adulterated and that the products are 

not represented as meat food or poultry 
products. 

Alternatives: 

FSIS has considered over the years a 
number of variations to clarify the 
confusion regarding jurisdiction for 
these various products. 

Alternative 1: Maintain the status quo. 
Although FSIS has considered taking 
no action at this time, the Agency does 
not recommend this option because of 
the continued confusion that exists 
among industry and consumers as to 
jurisdictional coverage for nine 
categories of products. 

Alternative 2: Reassess the statutory 
factors for making jurisdiction decision 
and recommend an amendment. The 
amendment of the statute would be 
from the historical perception factor 
because that is the factor, of the two 
statutory factors, that the working 
group identified as leading to the state 
of confusion about the jurisdiction of 
certain products containing meat or 
poultry. 

Alternative 3: Adopt some of the 
FDA/FSIS working group’s suggested 
approach to making clear and 
transparent jurisdiction decisions by 
proposing changes to regulations to 
codify the current policies on exempted 
products. 

Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 

FSIS estimates that the net costs of the 
rule would be approximately $12 
million. This consists of approximately 
$18 million of one-time and annual 
costs for establishments producing 
product that will transfer to FSIS 
jurisdiction and net savings of $6 
million for establishments producing 
time product that will transfer to FDA 
jurisdiction. 

FSIS’ preliminary estimate of total 
benefits of the rule is approximately 
$15 million. Benefits would accrue to 
FSIS and FDA for personnel time saved 
and to industry for personnel saved. 

Risks: 

None 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 09/00/08 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 

Undetermined 

Small Entities Affected: 

Businesses 
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Government Levels Affected: 
None 

Agency Contact: 

Charles Gioglio 
Labeling and Program Delivery Division 
Department of Agriculture 
Food Safety and Inspection Service 
1400 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20250 
Phone: 202 205–3625 
Fax: 202 720–0582 
Email: charles.gioglio@fsis.usda.gov 
RIN: 0583–AD28 

USDA—FSIS 

19. ∑ PUBLIC HEALTH–BASED 
POULTRY SLAUGHTER INSPECTION 

Priority: 
Economically Significant. Major under 
5 USC 801. 

Legal Authority: 
21 U.S.C. 451, et seq. 

CFR Citation: 
9 CFR 381.66; 9 CFR 381.67 9 CFR 
381.76; 9 CFR 381.83 9 CFR 381.91; 
9 CFR 381.94 

Legal Deadline: 
None 

Abstract: 
FSIS is proposing a new inspection 
system for young poultry slaughter 
establishments that would facilitate 
public health-based inspection. This 
new system would be available initially 
only to young chicken slaughter 
establishments. Establishments that 
slaughter broilers, fryers, roasters, and 
Cornish game hens (as defined in 9 
CFR 381.170) would be considered as 
‘‘young chicken establishments.’’ FSIS 
is also proposing to revoke the 
provisions that allow young chicken 
slaughter establishments to operate 
under the current Streamlined 
Inspection System (SIS) or the New 
Line Speed (NELS) Inspection System. 
The proposed rule would establish new 
performance standards to reduce 
pathogens. FSIS anticipates that this 
proposed rule would provide the 
framework for action to provide public 
health-based inspection in all 
establishments that slaughter amenable 
poultry species. 
Under the proposed new system, young 
chicken slaughter establishments would 
be required to sort chicken carcasses 
and to conduct other activities to 
ensure that carcasses are not 
adulterated before they enter the 
chilling tank. 

Statement of Need: 
Because of the risk to the public health 
associated with pathogens on young 
chicken carcasses, FSIS is proposing a 
new inspection system that would 
allow for more effective inspection of 
young chicken carcasses, would allow 
the Agency to more effectively allocate 
its resources, would encourage industry 
to more readily use new technology, 
and would include new performance 
standards to reduce pathogens. 
This proposed rule is an example of 
regulatory reform because it would 
facilitate technological innovation in 
young chicken slaughter 
establishments. It would likely result in 
more cost-effective dressing of young 
chickens that are ready to cook or ready 
for further processing. Similarly, it 
would likely result in more efficient 
and effective use of Agency resources. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 
The Secretary of Agriculture is charged 
by the Poultry Products Inspection Act 
(PPIA—21 U.S.C. 451, et seq.) with 
carrying out a mandatory poultry 
products inspection program. The Act 
requires post-mortem inspection of all 
carcasses of slaughtered poultry subject 
to the Act and such reinspection as 
deemed necessary (21 U.S.C. 455(b)). 
The Secretary is authorized to 
promulgate such rules and regulations 
as are necessary to carry out the 
provisions of the Act (21 U.S.C. 463(b)). 
The Agency has tentatively determined 
that this rule would facilitate FSIS 
post-mortem inspection of young 
chicken carcasses. The proposed new 
system would likely result in more 
efficient and effective use of Agency 
resources and in industry innovations. 

Alternatives: 
FSIS considered the following options 

in developing this proposal: 

1) No action. 

2) Propose to implement HACCP-Based 

Inspection Models Pilot in regulations. 

3) Propose to establish a mandatory, 

rather than a voluntary, new inspection 

system for young chicken slaughter 

establishments. 

4) Propose standards of identity 

regulations for young chickens that 

include trim and processing defect 

criteria and that take into account the 

intended use of the product. 

5) Propose a voluntary new inspection 

system for young chicken slaughter 

establishments and propose standards 

of identity for whole chickens, 

regardless of the products’ intended 

use. 


Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 
The proposed performance standards 
and the implementation of public 
health-based inspection would likely 
improve the public health. FSIS is 
conducting a risk assessment for this 
proposed rule to assess the likely 
public health benefits that the 
implementation of this rule may 
achieve. 
Establishments that volunteer for this 
proposed new inspection system 
alternative would likely need to make 
capital investments in facilities and 
equipment. They may also need to add 
labor (trained employees). However, 
one of the beneficial effects of these 
investments would likely be the 
lowering of the average cost per pound 
to dress poultry properly. Cost savings 
would likely result because of 
increased line speeds, increased 
productivity, and increased flexibility 
to industry. The expected lower average 
unit cost for dressing poultry would 
likely give a marketing advantage to 
establishments under the new system. 
Consumers would likely benefit from 
lower retail prices for high quality 
poultry products. The rule would also 
likely provide opportunities for the 
industry to innovate because of the 
increased flexibility it would allow 
poultry slaughter establishments. In 
addition, in the public sector, benefits 
would accrue to FSIS from the more 
effective deployment of FSIS inspection 
program personnel to verify process 
control based on risk factors at each 
establishment. 

Risks: 
Salmonella and other pathogens are 
present on a substantial portion of 
poultry carcasses inspected by FSIS. 
Foodborne salmonella cause a large 
number of human illnesses that at 
times lead to hospitalization and even 
death. There is an apparent relationship 
between human illness and prevalence 
levels for salmonella in young chicken 
carcasses. FSIS believes that through 
better allocation of inspection resources 
and the use of performance standards, 
it would be able to reduce the 
prevalence of salmonella and other 
pathogens in young chickens. 
Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 05/00/08 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 
No 

Small Entities Affected: 
No 
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Government Levels Affected: 
State 

Agency Contact: 

Dr. Daniel L. Engeljohn 
Deputy Assistant Administrator, Office of 
Policy, Program, and Employee 
Development 
Department of Agriculture 
Food Safety and Inspection Service 
1400 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20250 
Phone: 202 205–0495 
Fax: 202 401–1760 
Email: daniel.engeljohn@fsis.usda.gov 

RIN: 0583–AD32 

USDA—FSIS 

FINAL RULE STAGE 

20. PERFORMANCE STANDARDS FOR 
THE PRODUCTION OF PROCESSED 
MEAT AND POULTRY PRODUCTS; 
CONTROL OF LISTERIA 
MONOCYTOGENES IN 
READY–TO–EAT MEAT AND 
POULTRY PRODUCTS 

Priority: 
Economically Significant. Major under 
5 USC 801. 

Legal Authority: 
21 USC 451 et seq; 21 USC 601 et seq 

CFR Citation: 

9 CFR 301; 9 CFR 303; 9 CFR 317; 9 
CFR 318; 9 CFR 319; 9 CFR 320; 9 CFR 
325; 9 CFR 331; 9 CFR 381; 9 CFR 417; 
9 CFR 430; 9 CFR 431 

Legal Deadline: 

None 

Abstract: 

FSIS has proposed to establish 
pathogen reduction performance 
standards for all ready-to-eat (RTE) and 
partially heat-treated meat and poultry 
products, and measures, including 
testing, to control Listeria 
monocytogenes in RTE products. The 
performance standards spell out the 
objective level of pathogen reduction 
that establishments must meet during 
their operations in order to produce 
safe products but allow the use of 
customized, plant-specific processing 
procedures other than those prescribed 
in the earlier regulations. With HACCP, 
food safety performance standards give 
establishments the incentive and 
flexibility to adopt innovative, science-
based food safety processing procedures 

and controls, while providing objective, 
measurable standards that can be 
verified by Agency inspectional 
oversight. This set of performance 
standards will include and be 
consistent with standards already in 
place for certain ready-to-eat meat and 
poultry products. 

Statement of Need: 
Although FSIS routinely samples and 
tests some ready-to-eat products for the 
presence of pathogens prior to 
distribution, there are no specific 
regulatory pathogen reduction 
requirements for most of these 
products. The proposed performance 
standards are necessary to help ensure 
the safety of these products; give 
establishments the incentive and 
flexibility to adopt innovative, science-
based food safety processing procedures 
and controls; and provide objective, 
measurable standards that can be 
verified by Agency oversight. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 
Under the Federal Meat Inspection Act 
(21 U.S.C. 601 to 695) and the Poultry 
Product Inspection Act (21 U.S.C. 451 
to 470), FSIS issues regulations 
governing the production of meat and 
poultry products prepared for 
distribution in commerce. The 
regulations, along with FSIS inspection 
programs, are designed to ensure that 
meat and poultry products are safe, not 
adulterated, and properly marked, 
labeled, and packaged. 

Alternatives: 
As an alternative to all of the proposed 
requirements, FSIS considered taking 
no action. As alternatives to the 
proposed performance standard 
requirements, FSIS considered end-
product testing and requiring ‘‘use-by’’ 
date labeling on ready-to-eat products. 

Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 
Benefits are expected to result from 
fewer contaminated products entering 
commercial food distribution channels 
as a result of improved sanitation and 
process controls and in-plant 
verification. FSIS believes that the 
benefits of the rule would exceed the 
total costs of implementing its 
provisions. FSIS currently estimates net 
benefits from the 2003 interim final 
rule from $500 to $700 million, with 
annual costs at $98.7 million, if FSIS 
discounts the capital cost at 7%. FSIS 
is continuing to analyze the potential 
impact of the other provisions of the 
proposal. 

The other main provisions of the 
proposed rule are: Lethality 

performance standards for Salmonella 
and E. coli O157:H7 and stabilization 
performance standards for C. 
perfringens that firms must meet when 
producing RTE meat and poultry 
products. Most of the costs of these 
requirements would be associated with 
one-time process performance 
validation in the first year of 
implementation of the rule and with 
revision of HACCP plans. Benefits are 
expected to result from the entry into 
commercial food distribution channels 
of product with lower levels of 
contamination resulting from improved 
in-plant process verification and 
sanitation. Consequently, there will be 
fewer cases of foodborne illness. 

Risks: 

Before FSIS published the proposed 
rule, FDA and FSIS had estimated that 
each year L. monocytogenes caused 
2,540 cases of foodborne illness, 
including 500 fatalities. The Agencies 
estimated that about 65.3 percent of 
these cases, or 1660 cases and 322 
deaths per year, were attributable to 
RTE meat and poultry products. The 
analysis of the interim final rule on 
control of L. monocytogenes 
conservatively estimated that 
implementation of the rule would lead 
to an annual reduction of 27.3 deaths 
and 136.7 illnesses. FSIS is continuing 
to analyze data on production volume 
and Listeria controls in the RTE meat 
and poultry products industry and is 
using the FSIS risk assessment model 
for L. monocytogenes to determine the 
likely risk reduction effects of the rule. 
Preliminary results indicate that the 
risk reductions being achieved are 
somewhat greater than those estimated 
in the analysis of the interim rule. 

FSIS is also analyzing the potential risk 
reductions that might be achieved by 
implementing the lethality and 
stabilization performance standards for 
products that would be subject to the 
proposed rule. The risk reductions to 
be achieved by the proposed rule and 
that are being achieved by the interim 
rule are intended to contribute to the 
Agency’s public health protection 
effort. 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 02/27/01 66 FR 12590 
NPRM Comment 05/29/01 

Period End 
NPRM Comment 07/03/01 66 FR 35112 

Period Extended 
NPRM Comment 09/10/01 

Period End 
Interim Final Rule 06/06/03 68 FR 34208 
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Action Date FR Cite label of ground or chopped meat and 
poultry products, unless an exemption

Interim Final Rule 10/06/03 applies. The requirements for ground or
Effective chopped products will be consistent

Interim Final Rule 01/31/05 with those for multi-ingredient
Comment Period products.End 

NPRM Comment 03/24/05 70 FR 15017 FSIS also proposed to amend the 
Period Reopened nutrition labeling regulations to provide 

NPRM Comment 05/09/05 that when a ground or chopped product 
Period End does not meet the regulatory criteria to 

Affirmation of Interim 03/00/08 be labeled ‘‘low fat,’’ a lean percentage 
Final Rule claim may be included on the label or 

Final Action 08/00/08 in labeling, as long as a statement of 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis the fat percentage also is displayed on 

Required: the label or in labeling. 

Yes Statement of Need: 

Small Entities Affected: The Agency will require that nutrition 
information be provided for the major

Businesses cuts of single-ingredient, raw meat and 

Government Levels Affected: poultry products, either on their label 
or at their point-of-purchase, because

Undetermined during the most recent surveys of 
Agency Contact: retailers, the Agency did not find 

significant participation in the
Dr. Daniel L. Engeljohn voluntary nutrition labeling program for
Deputy Assistant Administrator, Office of single-ingredient, raw meat and poultry
Policy, Program, and Employee products. Ground or chopped products
Development are similar to multi-ingredient
Department of Agriculture products. This rule is necessary so that
Food Safety and Inspection Service consumers can have the information 
1400 Independence Avenue SW they need to construct healthy diets.
Washington, DC 20250 
Phone: 202 205–0495 Summary of Legal Basis: 
Fax: 202 401–1760 This action is authorized under the 
Email: daniel.engeljohn@fsis.usda.gov Federal Meat Inspection Act (21 U.S.C. 

RIN: 0583–AC46 601 to 695) and the Poultry Products 
Inspection Act (21 U.S.C. 451 to 470). 

USDA—FSIS Alternatives: 
No action; nutrition labels required on

21. NUTRITION LABELING OF all single-ingredient, raw products
SINGLE–INGREDIENT PRODUCTS (major cuts and non-major cuts) and all
AND GROUND OR CHOPPED MEAT ground or chopped products; nutrition
AND POULTRY PRODUCTS labels required on all major cuts of 
Priority: single-ingredient, raw products (but not 

non-major cuts) and all ground or
Economically Significant. Major under chopped products; nutrition
5 USC 801. information at the point-of-purchase 
Legal Authority: required for all single-ingredient, raw 

21 USC 601 et seq; 21 USC 451 et seq products (major and non-major cuts) 
and for all ground or chopped 

CFR Citation: products. 

9 CFR 317; 9 CFR 381 Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 

Legal Deadline: Costs will include the equipment for 

None making labels, labor, and materials 
used for labels for ground or chopped 

Abstract: products. The cost of providing 
FSIS has proposed to amend the nutrition labeling for the major cuts of 
Federal meat and poultry products single-ingredient, raw meat and poultry 
inspection regulations to require products should not be significant, 
nutrition labeling for the major cuts of because retail establishments would 
single-ingredient, raw meat and poultry have the option of providing nutrition 
products, either on their label or at information through point-of-purchase 
their point-of-purchase, unless an materials. 
exemption applies. FSIS also proposed Benefits of the nutrition labeling rule 
to require nutrition information on the would result if consumers modify their 

diets in response to new nutrition 
information concerning ground or 
chopped products and the major cuts 
of single-ingredient, raw products. 
Reductions in consumption of fat and 
cholesterol are associated with reduced 
incidence of cancer and coronary heart 
disease. 

FSIS has concluded that the 
quantitative benefits will exceed the 
quantitative costs of the rule. FSIS 
estimates that the discounted annual 
benefits of the rule will range from 
approximately $200 to $250 million 
using a 7% discount rate. FSIS 
estimates that the discounted annual 
costs will be approximately $30 
million, using a 7% discount rate. 

Risks: 

None. 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 01/18/01 66 FR 4970 
NPRM Comment 04/18/01 

Period End 
Extension of 04/20/01 66 FR 20213 

Comment Period 
NPRM Comment 07/17/01 

Period End 
Final Action 08/00/08 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 

No 

Small Entities Affected: 

Businesses 

Government Levels Affected: 

None 

Agency Contact: 

Charles Gioglio 
Labeling and Program Delivery Division 
Department of Agriculture 
Food Safety and Inspection Service 
1400 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20250 
Phone: 202 205–3625 
Fax: 202 720–0582 
Email: charles.gioglio@fsis.usda.gov 

RIN: 0583–AC60 

USDA—FSIS 

22. AVAILABILITY OF LISTS OF 
RETAIL CONSIGNEES DURING MEAT 
OR POULTRY PRODUCT RECALLS 

Priority: 

Other Significant 

Legal Authority: 

5 USC 301, 552 
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CFR Citation: 

9 CFR 390 

Legal Deadline: 

None 

Abstract: 

The Food Safety and Inspection Service 
(FSIS) has proposed to amend the 
federal meat and poultry products 
inspection regulations to provide that 
the Agency will make available to the 
public lists of the retail consignees of 
meat and poultry products that have 
been voluntarily recalled by a federally 
inspected meat or poultry products 
establishment. FSIS has proposed this 
action because it believes that making 
this information available will be of 
significant value to consumers and the 
industry. It will clarify what products 
should be removed from commerce and 
from consumers’ possession because 
there is reason to believe they are 
adulterated or misbranded. 

Statement of Need: 

This regulatory action is necessary to 
provide important information to help 
consumers identify recalled products. 

Consumer activists and States have 
increasingly demanded the public 
release of information on where 
recalled meat and poultry products 
have been shipped. The States have 
requested this information be provided 
without the limitations imposed by 
FSIS’s regulations. Consumer groups 
have claimed that the public needs this 
information to fully protect itself. In 
response to these requests, FSIS is 
proposing to make available to the 
public the names of likely retail 
consignees of recalled meat and poultry 
products. 

Summary of Legal Basis: 

This regulatory action is authorized 
under 5 U.S.C. 301, Departmental 
regulations, and 5 U.S.C. 552, Public 
information; agency rules, opinions, 
orders, records, and proceedings. It is 
not the result of any specific mandate 
by the Congress or a Federal court. 

Alternatives: 

FSIS has prepared a regulatory impact 
analysis to evaluate the potential 
economic impacts of several 
alternatives on the public, the meat and 
poultry industry, and FSIS. These 
alternatives include: (1) Including local 
health departments as entities that 
could receive recall distribution lists; 
(2) making available to the general 
public recall distribution lists only in 
response to a Freedom of Information 

request; and (3) making lists available 
to State agencies with agreements with 
FSIS under 9 CFR 390.9. 

Anticipated Costs and Benefits: 

FSIS is analyzing the potential costs of 
this proposed rulemaking. 

This regulatory action would provide 
information to consumers about meat 
and poultry products sold at retail 
establishments that are believed to be 
adulterated or misbranded and are 
therefore subject to being recalled. The 
consumption of such products may 
cause food borne illness and other 
adverse health consequences, including 
death. 

If consumers use retail consignee 
information and are better able to 
identify and return recalled meat and 
poultry products to the stores where 
they purchased them, the recall process 
will be more timely and effective. 
Potential benefits of the proposal are 
expected as a result of making more 
information available to consumers 
regarding the location of meat and 
poultry products subject to recall. The 
Agency does not expect the benefits to 
be significant. There is no research or 
empirical evidence upon which to 
quantify potential benefits. 

Risks: 

N/A 

Timetable: 

Action Date FR Cite 

NPRM 03/07/06 71 FR 11326 
NPRM Comment 06/11/06 71 FR 27211 

Period End 
Final Action 07/00/08 

Regulatory Flexibility Analysis 
Required: 

No 

Small Entities Affected: 

No 

Government Levels Affected: 

Undetermined 

Agency Contact: 

Mr. Philip Derfler 
Assistant Administrator, Office of Policy, 
Program, and Employee Development 
Department of Agriculture 
Food Safety and Inspection Service 
Room 350, Jamie L. Whitten Building 
1400 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20250–3700 
Phone: 202 720–2709 
Fax: 202 720–2025 
Email: philip.derfler@fsis.usda.gov 

RIN: 0583–AD10 

USDA—Forest Service (FS) 

PROPOSED RULE STAGE 

23. FOREST SERVICE NATIONAL 
ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY ACT 
PROCEDURES 

Priority: 
Other Significant 

Legal Authority: 
40 CFR 1507.3 

CFR Citation: 
36 CFR 220 

Legal Deadline: 
None 

Abstract: 
The Forest Service is proposing to 
move existing Agency NEPA 
procedures required by 40 CFR 1507.3 
from Forest Service Handbook 1909.15 
to the CFR, add new procedures, and 
edit some existing procedures. 
Presently, Forest Service procedures are 
combined with Agency guidance in 
FSH 1909.15 along with quotations 
from the Council on Environmental 
Quality regulations. Having Agency 
NEPA procedures in regulations, 
separate from guidance, will make it 
easier for the Forest Service to provide 
guidance through the agency directive 
system. Agency internal processes will 
continue to reside in FSH 1909.15 with 
references to both CEQ and Forest 
Service NEPA procedures. 

Statement of Need: 
The Forest Service is proposing to 
move existing agency NEPA 
procedures, required by the Council on 
Environmental Quality (CEQ) and 
codified at 40 CFR 1507.3, from the 
internal Forest Service Environmental 
Policy and Procedures Handbook (FSH) 
1909.15 to the Code of Federal 
Regulations. New procedures would be 
added and existing procedures would 
be revised where clarity is needed to 
incorporate CEQ guidance and align 
agency NEPA procedures with agency 
decision processes. 

Presently, the Forest Service NEPA 
procedures are combined with Agency 
guidance in FSH 1909.15 along with 
quotations from the CEQ regulations. 
This handbook contains general 
guidance such as how to select an 
interdisciplinary team, thereby 
associating guidance with NEPA 
procedures. Guidance and quotes from 
the CEQ regulations are important to 


